
WeBS Steering Group – 49th meeting 

JNCC Peterborough
14th January 2015
Present at meeting
Andy Musgrove, BTO [AM], Chair
Simon Wotton, RSPB [SW]
Deborah Procter, JNCC [DP]
Chas Holt, BTO [CH]
Richard Hearn, WWT [RH]
Dawn Balmer, BTO [DB]

Apologies for absence
David Stroud, JNCC [DS]

Referred to in minutes (not present at meeting)

Heidi Mellan, BTO [HM]

Neil Calbrade, BTO [NC]
Graham Austin, BTO [GA]
Niall Burton, BTO [NB]
Veronica Mendez, ex-BTO [VM]
Kathryn Ross, BTO [KR]

1. Introduction and adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted; AM chaired; CH reported and took minutes. 
AM started by describing the recent staffing restructure at BTO, and welcomed DB to the group in her new role as Head of Surveys at BTO.
2. Minutes of 48th WeBS Steering Group meeting

The minutes from the previous meeting were adopted. 
3. Progress on Action Points (APs).

The action points arising from earlier meetings were not considered during the meeting, but were done so post meeting and no issues were raised. Any new actions are shown in red.  
AP48/2/1: Post minutes of SG47 on WeBS website. Completed
AP48/5/1: Check with BTO representative in Northern Ireland about whether he wishes to be listed as the WeBS Local Organiser for Cos. Antrim; Armagh, Down, Fermanagh, Londonderry, and Tyrone. Also, gauge interest within the existing BTO Regional Representative network in Northern Ireland for taking on WeBS Local Organiser roles. Completed
AP48/5/2: Initiate discussion with IWC network re use of keywords on training (and other) materials to be picked up by search engines. On-going
AP48/6/1: Work on the spec for proposed mapping tool to be sent to Country Agencies. Not completed
AP48/7/1: Update Low Tide Counts coverage webpage. On-going
AP48/7/2: Investigate potential for some sites/sectors to collect low tide data at more regular intervals than the standard six-year cycle. On-going
AP48/8/1:  Aim to circulate draft of WeBS paper report by 2 June 2014; comments by 16 June. Completed
AP48/9/1:  Communicate scheduled publication of next WeBS Alerts to relevant parties as necessary. On-going
AP48/9/2:  As necessary, undertake further rationalisation of the GSMP-WeBS goose data to ensure compatibility ahead of next Alerts. On-going
AP48/10/1:  Short article on International Swan Census to be provided by WWT. Completed
AP48/11/1:  Start process of planning for next WeBS Agreement. On-going
AP48/12/1:  Mobilise plan to secure funding for NEWS, with immediate effect. Completed
AP48/12/2:  Look into establishment of forum for UAV monitoring discussion. Not completed
AP48/13/1:  Provide feedback on the draft of the stratification paper by 23 May. Completed
AP48/14/1:  Check with RSPB re progress with WeBS-based risk assessment exercise. On-going
AP48/14/2:  Liaise with BTO in-house volunteer re ‘preparation’ of historic forms. Completed
AP48/14/3:  Check if there is any RSPB volunteer capacity to help with progressing historic dataset. Not completed
AP48/14/4:  Provide feedback on the draft review of waterbird monitoring methods paper by 23 May. Completed
AP48/14/5:  Finalise technical review of WeBS methods for submission to journal, and progress discussions re developing the concept internationally. On-going
AP48/14/6:  Finalise Arctic indicator paper for submission to journal. On-going
AP48/14/7:  Revisit the objectives, structure and analytical element of the SPA paper. Completed
AP48/14/8:  Following the IWC work in Sierra Leone, prepare a short ‘next steps’ paper re scheme-twinning approach to capacity building and development of monitoring in the flyway. Not completed (deferred till SG50)
4. Progress versus deadlines

CH reviewed progress against standard data submission and reporting deadlines. The timing of the next annual report (WITUK1314) was reviewed, particularly with respect to Official Statistics procedures and any possible effects of the general election in May 2015. See Annual Report (below) for details of timings.
5. WeBS Counter network
CH provided update (on behalf of HM). New WeBS Local Organisers have been recruited for:  Taw/Torridge; Dundrum Bay; Pegwell Bay; East Lancashire & Fylde; Wiltshire; Oxfordshire South; Dorset; Buckinghamshire North; Mersey Inland; Chichester Harbour; Co. Antrim; Co. Armagh; Sussex; Kent; Essex (other sites). BTO Officer in Northern Ireland has agreed to be listed as first point of contact for all other Northern Ireland WeBS regions until permanent Local Organisers can be found. In terms of site issues, CH reported continued improved coverage of the Humber Estuary.
Gaps in Local Organiser coverage were reviewed. Local Organisers are sought for Aberdeenshire; Angus (excl Montrose Basin); Bucks (South); Clwyd (coastal); Durham; Forth Estuary North; Huddersfield/Halifax area; Morecambe Bay North; Northamptonshire; North Norfolk Coast ; Orkney; Sutherland (excl. Moray Basin); West Inverness/Wester Ross; West Kent.  AM suggested a candidate for Aberdeenshire, and two possibilities were also proposed for North Norfolk Coast.

AP49/5/1:  Contact possible candidate for WeBS Local Organiser role in Aberdeenshire.  [AM]
AP49/5/2:  Contact possible candidate for WeBS Local Organiser role in North Norfolk Coast.  [HM]
After a brief discussion, all agreed that the WeBS Local Organiser Advisory Committee (WeBS LOAC) remains a valuable forum and should be retained.
CH provided a brief update on training. A free WeBS Methodology event was provided by BTO in Northern Ireland at WWT Castle Espie (September 2014).  Two “Wetland bird ID and introduction to WeBS” courses were held in October 2014, one at Avalon Marshes Centre and the other at RSPB Sandwell Valley.  A further cross-cutting “Wetland Bird ID, Surveying and BirdTrack” course, co-hosted by Scotland Waterways Trust, took place in May 2014.  Training workshops were provided for Natural England staff (in Cambridge; staff from several NE regional offices attended) and a consultancy in Southampton. Online tutorials to help with use of WeBS Online Reporting Interface have been available online for over a year.  A series of BTO training courses planned for 2015 cover all aspects of WeBS in detail. CH has begun dialogue with Wetlands International re online provision of training tools and this should be developed. A brief discussion about associated available online training tools, e.g. https://www.birdid.no/ followed. All agreed that it would be beneficial to collate such resources in a single “resources section” online, as it would be of use to countries developing monitoring schemes and Quality Assurance is likely to be increasingly important.
CH reported excellent media coverage in association with release of the WeBS report in July 2014, and a brief discussion followed over the merits of different types of stories as content for press releases.
The group also discussed the merits of reinstating the option for counters to provide quantifiable information relating to disturbance during WeBS Counts.  This information was formerly collected through WeBS. There is a difficulty in understanding the effects of disturbance recorded, and AM pointed out that a report was produced several few years ago that examined application of the data and provided associated recommendations. All agreed that this report should be revisited, but for meaningful conclusions more prolonged periods of data collection are required than is possible through monthly WeBS Core Counts. It was suggested that this issue may offer potential for more detailed programme of work.  CH pointed out that he was attending a meeting with BASC in late-January. All agreed that this topic might be of interest to BASC as they have previously shown interest in improving understanding of disturbance from a wildfowling perspective. There is also a BASC-led workshop on disturbance in June, which may offer another opportunity to raise this.
AP49/5/3: Source old disturbance report and provide brief review for SG50.  [CH]
AP49/5/4:  In the meantime, advise WeBS team at Chichester Harbour of rationale for not reinstating collection of disturbance information and provide some guidance on how best to record if required. [HM]
DP pointed out that a new system of recording “incidental capture and kill” (linked to the Habitats Directive) has been initiated. There is an associated UK need, with SNH having already requested the facility (now being developed via an iRecord form). All agreed that there are issues to resolve with such reporting tools, such as what to do with the information and where should it be collated and stored.
6. Website and WeBS Online

CH reported that WeBS Online is operating smoothly and that the proportion of data submitted on-line continues to increase annually (currently >80%).  An existing online mapping tool that enables Local Organisers to map site boundaries now requires development into a tool for mapping roost sites and other site-based information.  The possible development of a WeBS app was also discussed; AM suggested that any work should build on that already undertaken for the BirdTrack app and that development of an app may help to enable the desired mapping functionality in WeBS Online.
7. Low Tide Counts
CH reported (on behalf of NC). In 2013/14, 17 estuaries were covered, including Medway, Deben, Pagham and Montrose Basin. Blyth Estuary (Northumberland) was counted for the first time, taking the number of estuaries counted under the Low Tide Counts scheme to 82. LTC are being undertaken in 2014/15 at across the UK, including on the Dee, Alt, Dyfi, Hamford Water, and Portsmouth Harbour. Looking ahead to 2015/16, there are some major estuaries that are due for coverage, including North Norfolk Coast, Colne Estuary, Southampton Water, Pegwell Bay and Firth of Forth. 

8. Annual report

The group reviewed the revised layout of paper WITUK1314. All were happy with the proposed content, including the inclusion of international trends within the UK trends table.  It was agreed that it would be necessary to be clear about the relevant trend period used in the AEWA Conservation Status Report. CH suggested that the page that points readers to the online report could be tailored into a celebration of it as the major development within the current Agreement period, as well as look to the future.
The group discussed timing for release of the report.  All agreed that CH should aim to circulate a draft to WeBS Partners by mid February 2015, allowing two weeks for the receipt of comments by end of February 2015.  This would enable publication in mid April.  All agreed that earlier publication could not be reasonably expected, and that any publication of preliminary trends based on a subset of data received early could lead to confusion.
AP49/8/1:  Aim to circulate a draft of WeBS paper report by 13 Feb 2015; comments by 28 Feb.  [CH et al.]
AP49/8/2:  Circulate publication date [now arranged as 21-22 April 2015; DEFRA advised].  [CH]
CH stressed that GSMP data for 2013/14 still needs to be provided by WWT. Any further delays may compromise the agreed mid-April publication of the report.
AP49/8/3:  WWT to provide GSMP data by end of January 2015 at the very latest.  [RH et al.]
A brief discussion about optimising content of Press Releases produced in association with the annual report followed. Although headline species stories are clearly important, it was agreed there may be an opportunity to link WeBS results to, for example, site management, underpinning of Article 12, a review of Habitats Directives, and efficiencies and ‘value for money’ of volunteer-based monitoring schemes. 

9. WeBS Alerts

The next WeBS Alerts was not discussed in detail, only to confirm and agree that both the Alerts and the next revision of the waterbird population estimates should proceed in FY 2015/16. CH said that both items should be discussed at SG50.   Some work is still needed to enable inclusion of goose populations in the next release of the Alerts; GA will be working on this in spring 2015 and will need to liaise with WWT. 
AP49/9/1:  Include Alerts and population estimates on SG50 agenda. [CH]
AM suggested that an Alerts plan should be circulated to the Country Agencies, specifically to collect information on whether any further specific outputs are required. 

AP49/9/2:  Circulate plan for next WeBS Alerts to the Country Agencies (via JNCC). [CH]

10. Newsletter

Contributions for next issue of WeBS News are to be sent to NC by end of July. A number of possible articles were proposed (suggested likely contact): 

· initial results of Jan 2015 swan census (RH)

· initial results of Oct 2014 Golden Plover census  (CH)

· any initial results from the Finnish-led project on Goldeneyes?

· review/proposal for recording age/sex ratios (RH, CH)

· Jan 2015 Scaup count across NW Europe (RH)
· Site focus on Steart (RH)

· Site focus on Wallasea (SW)

· Next Generation Birders 

· Patchwork Challenge – opportunity to fill gaps in WeBS coverage (?)
AP49/10/1:  Progress the proposed ideas for newsletter articles. [NC]
11. WeBS Data Requests

The WeBS Data Request system continues to operate smoothly. Several prioritised developments and associated sub-projects in WeBS have been funded by the DR surplus.  

CH reported that the WeBS Data Request service continues to run smoothly. CH will circulate final figures for FY 2014/15 in April 2015.  The projected surplus for end of FY 2014/15 is ca. £15,000.  This is less than previous years but in line with the longer term aim of reducing the surplus.  All agreed that based on this figure and a need to finish existing work, some of this should be allocated to enable completion of the drafted paper on the wider value of the UK protected site network for non-breeding waterbirds (see below). In addition, a contribution to funding NEWS should be considered if it would make the difference between the survey taking place or not. 

12. NEWS 

Although NEWS remains scheduled for 2015/16 (with preparatory database and data submission work on-going, underwritten by BTO), CH reported that initial feedback from the Country Agencies suggest limited opportunities for 2014/15 underspend to contribute towards costs. Country specific specs have been sent to the four Country Agencies with a view to funding allocations for next FY. 

DP advised that there is on-going JNCC work on a marine bird surveillance strategy (including coastal), different to Marine Strategy Directive monitoring. DP also agreed that NEWS funding may be very difficult to secure from the Country Agencies, and all agreed that winter 2015/16 may be looking like an unrealistic target. CH indicated that the necessary IS work was timetabled and would therefore be completed, even if fieldwork needs to be deferred. All agreed to go ahead with NEWS publicity (initially in BTO Volunteer magazine, scheduled for March 2015) but with associated caveats with respect to the funding situation. 
RH informed the group that there will be a coordinated Baltic seabird census during winter 2015/16. If this was also pushed forward in the UK, NEWS could be an important element for certain species. The marine SPA team (JNCC) is aware of the NEWS proposal. It was suggested that members of the marine SPA team in JNCC be invited to SG50.
AP49/12/1:  Make a decision about feasibility of NEWS in winter 2015/16 as soon as feedback is received from Country Agencies re their allocations for the FY. [DB, CH et al.]
AP49/12/2:  Invite members of the marine SPA team in JNCC for the NEWS-relevant part of SG50. [CH, via DP]
The prospect of the next WinGS (Wintering Gull Survey) was also raised, and should be borne in mind when planning timetable of future BTO-led surveys.  Like NEWS, WinGS has traditionally been a periodic survey – undertaken approximately every ten years.
13. WeBS Stratification
A draft paper by VM et al. is now undergoing the submission process.  The group briefly discussed the best way to use the results from the paper to promote the need for more blitz surveys of particular regions and habitat types. All agreed that opportunities to do this through county bird clubs would be useful. AM advised that APEP does not operate as an active group outside the periods when population estimates are being calculated, and so may not be the best vehicle to promote blitz surveys.
14. Progress on other developmental work

Historic waterbird data

There is a medium-term timetable (5 years; agreed at SG45) in place for completion of this task; progress is revisited ahead of every SG meeting.  CH reported that several volunteers continue to assist HM in this process, and a BTO in-house volunteer has made considerable progress in recent months which has made the timetable a realistic target.

Technical review of WeBS methods
CH reported that he had not been able to complete this paper (following the circulation of a first draft in spring 2014). The intention continues to be to publish this as UK-focused review of waterbird monitoring methods, to be developed through input from AEWA, WI and IWC national organisers into a wider international-based review, perhaps culminating in a contribution to the AEWA Technical Series. Completing this paper is a priority for CH after publication of the WeBS report in April 2015.

Arctic indicator
CH reported that since the first draft of this paper, data from The Netherlands (via SOVON) had been incorporated and a second version drafted. The paper still needs the longer-term GSMP productivity dataset from WWT incorporated, and these data are also needed for the WeBS database.  RH agreed to provide these data ASAP. CH has also drafted a separate Short Note focusing on using Curlew Sandpiper data from northwest Europe as a proxy for Arctic productivity. Drafts of the two papers were circulated and comments from SG welcomed.

AP48/14/1:  WWT to provide GSMP productivity data to CH ASAP, to enable the paper to be finalised and submitted to journal. [RH]
Protected Sites paper
CH reported that KR had worked on analyses with respect to the wider value of the UK’s SPA network for wintering waterbirds beyond the standard qualification criteria.  CH and KR had met with DS, and further analyses and structure of a paper were planned. Initial results were circulated to the SG. All agreed the results were interesting and there was potential for a useful paper. It was agreed that data sales surplus from FY 2014/15 could be used to enable completion of a manuscript.
AP48/14/2:  Proceed with work on protected sites manuscript. [KR, CH]
Contributions to international initiatives
CH reported that the flyway survey of Golden Plover (within the framework of Wader Study Group census) took place in mid-October 2014.  CH is collating data from national organisers and will produce a paper for Wader Study. 

CH informed the group that a representative from SOVON ( The Netherlands) had contacted him to advise of plans for further waterbird counts in west Africa in January 2016. Possible UK-led activity in Sierra Leone, involving the WeBS counter network, will require careful consideration – this may be discussed at SG50. 
15. Other research

CH updated the group on two UEA-led research projects that are utilising WeBS data.  The first is an MRes project using WeBS data to examine the increase of Egyptian Goose across lowland England. This has a focus on Functional Diversity (FD) of associated waterbird communities, building on past UEA-led work that looked at FD of estuarine wader communities. The Egyptian Goose project is co-supervised by CH and NB. This FD work is being developed into a second, larger, proposal looking at impacts of non-native waterfowl on waterbird communities in NW Europe. This is in collaboration with The Netherlands and Germany, and is to be submitted to NERC in hope of funding a 3-year position at UEA. 

16. Selected conferences, meetings, other events

CH updated the group that two WeBS representatives had been to the 2014 Wader Study Group conference (NC, GA) and CH had been to the Arctic Biodiversity Congress in Norway. RH provided an update on a seaduck workshop at Wetlands International in November; a strategy document is in preparation. The 4th Pan European Duck Symposium is taking place in April 2015; CH has submitted a presentation about Pochard in the UK.
17. AOB  
David Noble (BTO) requested that Confidence Limits on WeBS indices be discussed by the SG. All agreed that the topic should be reconsidered, particularly in light of potentially useful new statistical techniques and recommendations that are due to be provided by the Scientific Panel of the Indicator Forum. Ahead of that, BTO statisticians are to be consulted by CH and GA.
AP48/17/1:  Initiate consultation with BTO Statistician over issue of Confidence Limits. [GA, CH]
18. Next meeting  
All agreed that WeBS SG50 should be in the spring following (i) a high-level meeting on 10 Feb 2015 re the JNCC-BTO agreement and (ii) clearer knowledge regarding aspirations and the funding capabilities of all WeBS partners. There was consensus that we should aim for a 6-year WeBS agreement, the draft of which should be produced before September 2015.  There is also a need for higher-level discussion between BTO, RSPB and WWT. 

AP48/18/1:  Initiate discussions between WeBS Partner organisations [DP, AM]
At SG50, the group will look to draft some input to next WeBS Agreement, covering detail of broad-level aims of the next Partnership period. It was agreed that other updates, as per a standard SG meeting, can be relatively brief – most usefully focusing on WeBS data sales surplus, WeBS newsletter, plan for WeBS Alerts and population estimates, and NEWS.
Doodle poll circulated with this draft of the Minutes; date of next meeting will follow the higher-level meeting re BTO-JNCC Agreement.
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